UNIVERSITY CITY COUNCIL STUDY SESSION

5th Floor of City Hall 6801 Delmar Blvd
June 27, 2016
5:30 p.m.
The City Council Study Session was held in the Council Chamber, 5th floor of City Hall, on Monday, June 27, 2016. Mayor Shelley Welsch called the meeting to order at 5:31 p.m. In addition to the Mayor the following members of the Council were present:

Councilmember Paulette Carr 
Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson 
Councilmember Michael Glickert
Councilmember Terry Crow
Councilmember Rod Jennings arrived at 5:40 p.m.
Also present was the City Manager Lehman Walker.

Mayor Welsch asked if any members of Council would have any changes to propose on the upcoming agenda. Mr. Walker noted that the budget amendments sent to Council for the last scheduled Council meeting should be included in the packet for this upcoming Council meeting.  
Mayor Welsch moved on to the discussion of a possible process to be used in filling for the Ward One Council vacancy.  Mr. Steve Kraft resigned his seat on May 27, 2016, and per Section 10 of the City Charter, this Council has until July 27, 2016 to fill the vacancy or an election to fill the seat will be held.  Mayor Welsch read a section of the Charter that described the process.  The person placed in this position will need to run for re-election at the next Municipal election.  Mayor Welsch noted that previous vacancies have been filled in various ways.  She noted a previous process used might be a good starting point.  At that time applications for interested parties were accepted.  It will take four votes for an applicant’s approval.  Written votes were taken which the Mayor then counted and the two who received the most votes moved on to the next round at which time each Councilmember voted for one candidate and would continue until a candidate would receive four votes.  Applicants spoke before the Council prior to the voting.  Mayor Welsch passed out a sample application for Council to consider.  She asked for Council’s thought on how to go forward.  
Councilmember Glickert stated that in 2006 each applicant had five minutes to speak but he would be willing to expand it to ten minutes.  He asked to confirm the date as to when the 60 days started.  Mayor Welsch stated it began on the date of Councilmember Kraft’s official resignation letter, May 27, 2016.  
Councilmember Crow was in agreement with the Mayor’s process.  He stated the application should include what the Charter requirements are for a person to run for Council plus use information from the Board and Commission application as the Mayor has done.
Councilmember Smotherson said he had thought it could be a quick process because of the nature of this Council and did not see this Council able to choose a qualified candidate.  He asked how Council will set up a special election.  He was in favor of a special election which would allow Ward One residents to vote for a replacement.  

Councilmember Glickert disagreed with Councilmember Smotherson and noted that the previous replacement selection of Ms. Lynn Ricci was an excellent replacement chosen by Council.  Secondly he felt that Council should follow the Charter’s description of how the process should be handled.  

Councilmember Carr agreed with Councilmember Smotherson as she did not see this Council being able to find a candidate that would span the Council’s split.  She proposed going to a special election.  
She passed out a copy of an email from the St. Louis County Election Board as to the election cost to vote for a Councilmember from one ward which is attached to the end of these minutes.  Councilmember Carr noted that the cost would be between $12,000 and $20,000.  If the City had a bond issue it would not cost anything extra to add a vote for a Councilmember replacement.  She stated that Mr. Fey told her to check with the City’s attorney for clarification of the City’s Charter as to whether the City can pick its own date to have the election.  Councilmember Carr stated the cost would be a good investment.  She noted that whether Ms. Ricci was a good candidate was irrelevant to right now.  
Mayor Welsch stated that when the City Clerk contacted Mr. Eric Fey, the number she had been given was based in on all of University City’s registered voters.  She agreed with Councilmembers Glickert and Crow that would be wrong to ignore the Charter’s described process.  She noted the Charter’s process is designed to encourage the Council to try to come to an agreement with someone with whom everyone could work.  
Councilmember Crow asked how the votes will be tallied.  
Mayor Welsch stated that if Council decided to move forward with the application she presented this would be a possible timeline to follow:
· Applications returned no later than July 8

· Application be presented at the Council meeting on July 11

· Special meeting of Council on July 18 to hear from applicants

· Vote on July 18 and/or July 25

· Would go to an election if there was no candidate picked
Mayor Welsch stated on the application she presented, noting the Charter states that you have to have lived in University City for three years but an applicant has to presently reside in Ward One.  She asked for input as to whether the question relating to the applicant being current in all taxes due should be on the application?  The City no longer checks this since it is now placed in the hands of the other candidates to verify/contest.  
Councilmember Crow thought this process could work.  He agreed that it should be clarified that you need to have lived in University City for three years but presently reside in Ward One.  He felt the City had the right to ask if all their taxes have been paid.  Councilmember Crow noted that the Council has an obligation to follow the City Charter’s process.  
Councilmember Jennings concurred that Council should give this process a chance.  
Councilmember Smotherson asked if Council would be discussing how a special election is put together.  
Councilmember Glickert asked how application would be advertised.  Possible ways would be on the City’s website, Council’s newsletters, through a press release and possibly on the City’s bulletin boards.  
Councilmember Carr asked for a Roll Call vote on moving forward with the application and time frame.  
Councilmember Crow asked that Council agree that there would not be a meeting where voting will take place unless all Councilmembers could attend.  He was okay with a meeting taking place when only discussion would take place.  

Councilmember Carr moved that all members of Council need to be present for a vote to take place on applicants for Ward One.  Councilmember Glickert seconded the motion.  Voice vote passed with a unanimous vote.
Mayor Welsch asked the City Clerk to poll the Council on following the process set forth tonight based on the process used in 2006 making edits to the sample ballot.
Roll Call vote:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Jennings, Crow, Glickert and Mayor Welsch

Nays:  Councilmembers Smotherson and Carr
OTHER BUSINESS
Councilmember Smotherson ask to clarify if the proposed amount for a new police facility was $12M, then why the minimum proposed for the General Obligation Bond or Certificate of Participation is $7.7M, when the City has $7M in reserve, earmarked for a new police station.  Asking for another $7.7M would be approximately $2.7M more than the projected cost of the new facility.  
The Finance Director Tina Charumilind noted the additional $2.7M would be used for the two-year rental of temporary housing of the police department.
Mayor Welsch stated that if the bond issue does not pass, everything could be done by Certificate of Participation.  If the City does not need all of the money that is authorized, the City would not take all of the money.  
Ms. Charumilind noted that the City can approve the bonds but the City does not need to sell all of them.  
Councilmember Carr asked why there is money set aside in the General Fund for rental space, and then we are asking again for the same money in bonds or certificates.  Ms. Charumilind stated that if the General Obligation Bonds passed, the City can use the money set aside in the General Fund could then be used for other needed projects in the City.  
     Councilmember Carr passed out a list of previous budget study session held and noted that Council has not had any for next Fiscal Year.  
     Councilmember Carr asked where fleet maintenance was listed under expenditures.  
Ms. Charumilind stated the fleet is considered an internal service so it is not considered under revenues or expenditures.  
Councilmember Carr asked about line item solid waste revenue and expenditure amounts which was stated differently from the draft budget book and the packet Council just received.  
Ms. Charumilind noted the pension allocation to all funds changed the number.  
Councilmember Carr said the budget was prepared and presented to Council in February 2016 and the Charter notes that it is to be submitted no later than May 1 of each year.  The budget hearing was advertised and noted on May 23, 2016.  Charter rule 35 notes that Council may modify or amend budget after the hearing.  
Councilmember Crow asked about the Capital Improvement Program, C.I.P., noting that the City has only allocated $300,000 for street resurfacing and asked how that decision was made.  
Ms. Charumilind stated that the Director of Public Works provided this amount.  

Councilmember Crow noted that other capital improvement projects took precedence over street repair.  

Ms. Charumilind stated that the surplus amount was being set aside for projects that might be needed through the next fiscal year.  Mr. Walker said the surplus will be used for streets but the Public Works Director has not identified specific streets.  

Councilmember Crow stated that this amount seemed low as to the cost needed for the 81 miles of streets the City has.  
Mayor Welsch pointed out that the amount from the Capital Improvement Sales Tax that the City will use is $1,197,000, and another $675,000 from the parks tax, plus any grants that may come available.
Meeting was adjourned at 6:22 p.m. Joyce Pumm, City Clerk, MRCC/CMC



